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Outsourcing Jobs vs. Importing Workers 

Synopsis 
 
 There is much controversy, particularly in the United 
States, regarding the importation of workers and the outsourcing 
of labour to low wage countries.  Whilst there is no absolute 
solution to the issue of importing workers or exporting jobs, a 
simple examination of the issue from an economic perspective 
provides some insight into the issue and supports the case for 
exporting jobs.  Based on the economic principle of comparative 
advantage, a country should provide labour or goods which it can 
produce more efficiently than other nations.  In the context of 
today’s economies, countries such as China, India, and Mexico 
have a distinct comparative advantage providing labour for the 
production of goods such as textiles.  The case for exporting 
jobs is further strengthened by the number of drawbacks 
associated with importing workers through immigration:  cultural 
differences/integration issues, adverse economic consequences, 
communication issues, and brain drain.  The article examines 
each of these issues before concluding that exporting labour is 
the preferred solution to the issue.   
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Outsourcing Jobs vs. Importing Workers 

The Dilemma 
 
 In the last year, much attention has been focused upon the 
outsourcing of jobs by United States’ companies to countries 
such as China and India.  Though this issue was one facet of the 
presidential election in the U.S., a heightened awareness of 
exporting jobs was perpetuated by the media.  For example, Lou 
Dobbs has provided a name and shame list each night of companies 
exporting domestic jobs overseas.  Whilst the controversy over 
importing workers and exporting jobs is likely to continue to 
elicit mixed emotions, a simple examination of the issue from an 
economic perspective may provide some insight into this 
contentious issue. 
 
 One of the first lessons taught in economics courses is the 
law of comparative advantage.  The principle suggests that a 
country should produce a good or service for which it has a 
comparative advantage over another country or which it may 
produce more efficiently.  This then leads to trade between 
countries that produce different goods or services more 
efficiently.  For example, suppose that country A has a 
comparative advantage producing textiles due to a favourable 
climate for growing cotton and a plentiful labour market skilled 
in producing end-user textiles such as clothing.  Country A can 
produce more textiles than necessary to satisfy domestic demand 
with a cost of $1.00 per item.  Country A has been attempting to 
develop new technologies to make textile production more 
efficient.  The lack of technical, highly educated workers 
results in the cost of $5.00 per technology item.  Country B, on 
the other hand, has a highly trained and educated population 
that excels in creating new technologies that make work 
processes more efficient (i.e. software).  These technologies 
can be produced for $1.00 per item.  Country B also has 
significant demand for textiles since its few textile plants are 
unable to produce enough goods to meet domestic demand.  Given 
that Country B’s population is not trained in producing textiles 
and the environment is not conducive to growing cotton, their 
cost to produce one textile item is $5.00.  It stands to reason, 
then, that Country B should focus on producing only technologies 
that can be traded for textiles produced by Country A.  
Subsequently, Country A should produce only the textile items 
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for which it has the comparative advantage and trade these goods 
for the technologies that Country B produces more efficiently.  
Thus, both countries secure the goods that they need at much 
lower costs through trade of their goods and services. 
 
 In the context of today’s economies, countries such as 
China, India, and Mexico have a distinct comparative advantage 
providing labour for the production/manufacture of goods such as 
textiles.  Wages in these countries are significantly less than 
wages demanded by workers in the United States, Great Britain, 
or other developed economies.  Likewise, countries such as the 
United States and Great Britain have a comparative advantage in 
providing goods and services related to technology and financial 
services.  Multinational companies must choose where to obtain 
the necessary services in producing their goods.  It is 
sensible, then, for a multinational company to rely on the 
United States to produce technology and utilize the resources of 
other countries that can more efficiently satisfy labour 
intensive requirements often associated with manufacturing.  As 
a result, all parties should benefit from seeking the most 
efficient production of goods and services.   
 
 According to data from the United States Bureau of Labor 
Statistics, employment in manufacturing declined by roughly 17% 
between 1998 and 2003 from an annual average of 17,560,000 to 
14,525,000.  Within manufacturing, the textile industry in the 
United States declined during this period as producers moved 
production to low wage countries such as China and Mexico.  This 
has more than likely improved the standard of living in these 
countries.  Labour cost saving improve the profitability of the 
company, thus benefiting the shareholders, and may result in 
downward price pressure on the goods produced, which then 
benefits consumers.  The benefits from this movement of 
production offshore more than likely outweigh the costs 
associated with those workers displaced by the trend towards 
exporting labour intensive jobs to lower wage countries.  Though 
many may prefer to keep jobs domestically and to buy 
domestically produced goods, few would prefer higher prices and 
economic inefficiencies created by this effort at “employment 
patriotism.” 
 
 The case for exporting jobs is further strengthened by the 
number of drawbacks associated with importing workers through 
immigration.  First, there are often significant problems 
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stemming from cultural differences between the immigrant workers 
and their host country.  Cultural differences with Muslims, for 
example, led to violence in France with the burning of mosques 
and a ban on headscarves.  Conversely, tensions flared between 
Muslims and U.S. workers in the Middle East, particularly Saudi 
Arabia.  Though most of this violence was often the result of 
actions by extremist groups, the cultural differences still 
result in poor integration between foreigners and the host 
country’s domestic culture.  This spawns many communities in 
which culturally similar peoples live—Indian communities, 
Chinese communities, etc—especially in larger cities.  As a 
result of this difficulty to integrate, according to a June 2001 
OECD study1, many immigrants end up in living in “disadvantaged 
areas with above average unemployment rates, a larger proportion 
of lone parent families, and a lower educational attainment 
level compared with the national average.”  This may ultimately 
result in increased tension with natives of the host country as 
well as economic consequences stemming from provision of social 
services, healthcare, etc.    
 
 Second, economic problems arise when immigrant workers (who 
do not ultimately become citizens of their host country) receive 
the benefits of a country’s system without contributing to the 
economy by way of taxes.  Foreign workers in the United States 
often receive the benefits of the state governments with respect 
to health care, public works/services, education, etc. but may 
not be required to pay for health benefits, retirement, or 
Social Security.  Furthermore, most immigrant workers are 
employed in low-skill, low-wage jobs.  For example, data from 
the OECD indicates that employment in the agriculture industry 
in the United States is dominated by foreigners by roughly 2-1.  
Therefore, even if taxes are paid by these workers, they often 
receive benefits from the state that far exceed their tax 
contributions.  This results on an unfair drag on the host 
country’s system.  This drain on the system is particularly 
pronounced if the workers are illegal aliens in the host 
country.  As illegal aliens, these workers are likely paid in 
cash for their services, enabling them to avoid any taxation of 
wages whilst still being able to benefit from government 
services.   The National Research Council estimates the fiscal 
cost associated with immigration in the United States in the 

                                                        
1 Trends in Immigration and Economic Consequences, Economics Department Working Papers No. 284 by Jonathan 
Coppel, Jean-Christophe Dumont, and Ignazio Visco, June 18, 2001. 
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range of $11-$22 billion per year.  This is a result of the 
roughly thirty-three million foreign born immigrants living in 
the United States.  Of these, the Center for Immigration Studies 
(CIS) estimates that 8-9 million are illegally in the country 
with this figure increasing by 500,000 per year.   
 

In addition, fierce competition between immigrant workers 
and natives of the host country for jobs may ultimately place 
downward pressure on wages.  The CIS estimates that on average 
1.3 million immigrants entered the United States each year 
during the 1990s with an additional 2.3 million arriving between 
January 2000 and March 2003 (half of which are estimated to be 
illegal).  Steven A. Camarota of the CIS indicated in a November 
2003 study that employment of foreign born workers increased by 
1.7 million between 2000 and 2003 whilst employment amongst 
natives declined by 800,000.  Additional research for the CIS by 
George J. Borjas, professor at the John F. Kennedy School of 
Government at Harvard, indicates that the increase in immigrant 
labour supply in the United States from 1980 to 2000 resulted in 
a roughly 4% decline in the annual average earnings of native 
men.  The impact on less educated workers in low-skilled jobs 
was higher with a 7.4% decline in wages.  In addition, Dr. 
Borjas predicts that a 10% increase in the supply of labour in a 
skill group will reduce the annual earnings of salaried workers 
by roughly 7%.  This competition for jobs between immigrant 
workers and natives of a host country has an adverse impact upon 
wages which tends to increase the poverty rate amongst immigrant 
workers.  With an increase in the poverty rate, these immigrants 
once again typically consume government services at a 
disproportionate rate to their tax contributions.   

 
 Third, immigrant workers may have communication issues when 
working in the host country due to language barriers or, once 
again, cultural differences.  Though immigrant workers may have 
sufficient knowledge of the host country’s language, anything 
short of a mastery of that language can result in communication 
failures between native speakers of the language and imported 
workers who speak it as a second language.  These communication 
difficulties may result in an adverse impact upon the efficiency 
of producing goods and services as well as additional financial 
costs for language training. 
 
 Finally, the importation of workers most likely has an 
adverse impact upon their home country.  The migration of 
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skilled professionals such as doctors and teachers from less 
developed countries to developed countries deprives the home 
country of valuable human resources that contribute 
significantly to the domestic economy in terms of helping their 
country advance, reducing disease and deaths, etc.  This 
migration serves to hold back less developed countries from 
progressing both economically and socially.  Many of the 
migrated workers return much needed funds to their families in 
the home country, which may offset some of the economic damage 
done by the loss of the educated professionals.  However, as 
workers leave the home country for employment in a foreign 
country, integration issues once again become a problem for the 
migrating workers. 
 
 There is little doubt that most individuals in a country 
would prefer to purchase goods and services produced wholly 
within their own land.  This in some way is assumed to be 
indicative of patriotism, despite possible increased costs 
associated with less efficient production.  In many cases, 
however, this is not feasible for a range of reasons such as 
lack of resources, technological restraints, climate issues, 
etc.  In simple economic terms, a country should provide labour 
and services for which it has a comparative advantage over other 
nations.  As a result, this necessitates companies outsourcing 
some labour to other countries whilst retaining some labour 
domestically.  For the reasons previously discussed, importing 
workers is the less desirable choice in seeking to satisfy 
labour demands.  In some cases, however, a country faces a 
shortage of professionals such as doctors or teachers, thus 
necessitating the importation of workers to fill these vital 
positions.  Clearly, there is no one solution to the issue of 
importing workers or exporting jobs.  Rather, there are 
tradeoffs, some of which are significant, between these two 
options.  Therefore, it is up to each individual country or 
company to determine the appropriate balance between importing 
workers and exporting jobs so that economic performance is 
optimized with as little domestic displeasure as possible.   


